
 
 

 
  

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
March 10, 2020 
 

 
The Honorable Members of the California State Legislature 
State Capitol 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 
Re: AB 890 (Wood) Nurse Practitioners – Support 
  
Dear Honorable Members of the California State Legislature: 
 
Our organizations strongly support AB 890 (Wood), a bill that would give 
full practice authority to nurse practitioners (NPs), helping to close a 
growing and serious provider gap in California. Addressing this provider 
gap is critical to achieving California’s goals of increased access to health 
care for vulnerable and underserved populations. 
 
AB 890 couldn’t come at a more critical time for our healthcare delivery 
system. California is facing a severe provider shortage, especially in 
primary care. According to the California Future Health Workforce 
Commission (CFHWC), in just 10 years, California will face a shortage of 
4,100 primary care clinicians and will have only two-thirds of the 
psychiatrists it needs. 

 
While these shortages impact all of us, they disproportionately impact 
rural and underserved communities. Today, seven million Californians, the 
majority of them Latino, African American, and Native American, are 
already experiencing shortfalls of primary care, dental care, or behavioral 
health care providers. These shortages are most severe in some of 
California’s largest and fastest-growing regions, including the Inland 
Empire, Los Angeles, San Joaquin Valley, and in most rural areas. 
 



California’s highly-trained population of NPs are poised to help fill this 
widening provider gap. Unfortunately, NPs are unable to practice without 
a physician present or on call. This requirement is exacerbating the 
provider gap and drastically reducing access to care for millions by 
preventing NPs from being able to care directly for patients. California is 
the only western state with this requirement. 
 
Under AB 890, NPs would provide the same care that they do today, 
simply without the supervisory requirement. Allowing NPs to utilize the full 
extent of their education and training by granting full practice authority 
provides significant benefits: 
 
High-Quality Care. Research shows that NPs provide comparable quality 
care to physicians, even without physician oversight. Additionally, patients 
managed by an NP have lower rates of hospitalization and ER visits than 
those managed by physicians. 

 
More Primary Care Providers. Over 58% of NPs in California provide 
primary care, compared to only 17% of physicians. Because of the shortage 
of primary care physicians in rural and underserved areas, NPs are critical 
to closing the provider gap in our highest-need regions. 

 
Healthcare Providers for Medi-Cal/Uninsured Patients. A 2017 survey 
found nearly 70% of NPs were accepting new Medi-Cal patients, compared 
to 55% of primary care physicians. Additionally, 54% of NPs were accepting 
uninsured patients, compared to 32% of primary care physicians. 

 
Cost Savings. If full practice authority for NPs is achieved by 2020, there 
would be nearly 50,000 fewer revisits to emergency departments for 
illnesses that could be prevented through primary care, resulting in cost 
savings of more than $58 million per year. 

 
Our organizations recognize the importance and urgency of the need to 
close the provider gap and fully utilizing nurse practitioners is a step 
toward providing health care for all Californians. We urge you to support 
and pass AB 890. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

Armine Harutyunyan, NP, Chief Medical Officer 
All For Health, Health For All, Inc. 

Penney Cowan, Founder & CEO 
American Chronic Pain Association 

Anita Girard, DNP, RN, CPHQ, NEA-BC, President 
American Nurses Association\California 

Dennis J. Huang, Executive Director & CEO 
Asian Business Association 

Amber King, Vice President of Advocacy and 
Membership 
Association of California Healthcare Districts 

Kimberly Long, DHA, MSN, FNP, RN, FACHE, President 
Association of California Nurse Leaders 

Bruce Saltzer, Executive Director 
Association of Community Human Service Agencies 

Jim Wunderman, President & CEO 
Bay Area Council 

Nourbese Flint, Executive Director 
Black Women for Wellness Action Project 

Adrienne Shilton, Senior Policy Advocate 
California Alliance of Child & Family Services 

Heather Harrison, Senior Vice President of Public 
Policy & Public Affairs 
California Assisted Living Association 

Karen Bradley, DNP, PNP-BC, NEA-BC, President 
California Association for Nurse Practitioners 

Albert Senella, President 
California Association of Alcohol and Drug Program 
Executives, Inc. 

Amy Blumberg, Director of Legislative Affairs 
California Association of Health Facilities 

Sarah Hesketh, Senior Vice President of External 
Affairs 
California Association of Public Hospitals and Health 
Systems 

Betty Dahlquist, Executive Director 
California Association of Social Rehabilitation 
Agencies 

Pete Nielsen, CEO 
California Consortium of Addiction Programs and 
Professionals 

 

Le Ondra Clark Harvey, Ph.D., Director of Policy and 
Legislative Affairs 
California Council of Community Behavioral Health 
Agencies (CBHA) 

Maria Sperber, Legislative Advocate 
California Hospital Association 

Kathy Konst, Executive Director 
California Naturopathic Doctors Association 

Linda Tenerowicz, Senior Policy Advocate 
California Pan-Ethnic Health Network 

Tracy Macdonald Mendez, MPH, MPP, Executive 
Director 
California School-Based Health Alliance 

Pam Kahn, President 
California School Nurses Organization 

Dillon Gibbons, Senior Legislative Representative 
California Special Districts Association 

Farrah McDaid Ting, Legislative Representative, 
Health Policy 
California State Association of Counties 

Beth Malinowski, Director of Government Affairs 
CaliforniaHealth+ Advocates 

Carter Todd, MS, RN, CCRN, President 
Capitol City Black Nurses Association 

Steven Elson, Ph.D., CEO 
Casa Pacifica Centers for Children & Families 

Margaret B. Martinez, Chief Executive Officer 
ChapCare Medical and Dental Health Center 

Louise McCarthy, President & CEO 
Community Clinic Association of Los Angeles County 

Thomas N. Alexander, LCSW, President & CEO 
Fred Finch Youth & Family Services 

Rick Rivas, Legislative Affairs Director 
Govern for California 

Michael Vicioso, CPNP, Co-Owner 
Growing Healthy Together 

Wendy Wang, Vice President of Public Policy & 
Advocacy 
Hathaway-Sycamores 

Doreen Bradshaw, Executive Director 
The Health Alliance of Northern California 

Henry N. Tuttle, CEO & President 
Health Center Partners of Southern California 



Holly Viloria, RN, FNP, PMHNP-BC, CEO 
Laguna Family Health Center 

Abigail Ramirez, State Policy Senior Manager 
Latino Coalition for a Healthy California 

Jedd Hampton, MPA, Director of Public Policy 
LeadingAge California 

Peg Corley, Executive Director 
LGBTQ Center Orange County 

Linnea Koopmans, Director of Government Affairs 
Local Health Plans of California 

Aaron Fox, Director of Government Relations 
Los Angeles LGBT Center 

Theresa Nguyen, Vice President of Policy and 
Programs 
Mental Health America 

Heidi Strunk, President & CEO 
Mental Health America of California 

Sarah Green, DNP, CPNP-AC, Co-President 
National Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners 
- Los Angeles Chapter 

Allison Anderson, CPNP-PC, President 
National Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners 
- San Francisco Bay Area Chapter  

Millicent Gorham, Ph.D. (Hon), MBA, FAAN, Executive 
Director 
National Black Nurses Association 

Tim Rine, Executive Director 
North Coast Clinics Network 

Judi Leonard, CPNP, MSN, RN, Chapter President 
Orange County Chapter of National Association of 
Pediatric Nurse Practitioners 

Suzann Gage, RN, WHNP, Executive Director 
Progressive Health Services 

Karen Milman, MD MPH, Chief Executive Officer 
Redwood Community Health Coalition 

Cathy Hamilton, President & CEO 
Safe Harbor, Inc. 

Tracy Rhine, Legislative Advocate 
Rural County Representatives of California 

Moisés Barón, Ph.D., President & CEO 
San Diego Center for Children 

Courtney Mulhern-Pearson, Vice President, Policy 
San Francisco AIDS Foundation 

Rodney Fong, President & CEO 
San Francisco Chamber of Commerce 

Sonia Reyes, DNP, FNP-BC, Co-Chair 
Vanessa Aspericueta, FNP-BC, Co-Chair 
San Francisco Department of Public Health 
Advanced Practice Providers 

William R. Manis, President & CEO 
San Gabriel Valley Economic Partnership 

Sheri Poplin, RN, MSN, CFNP, President 
San Joaquin Valley Chapter of the National 
Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners 

Matt Legé, Government Relations Advocate 
SEIU California State Council 

Tylor Taylor, Executive Director 
Saratoga Area Senior Coordinating Council 

Ron Ordona, DNP, FNP-BC, Administrator 
Senior Care Clinic Medical House Calls 

Kat Wortham, Senior Associate of Health and Housing 
Policy 
Silicon Valley Leadership Group 

Scott McGuirk, CEO/CIO 
South Coast Community Services  

Maggie Merritt, Executive Director  
Steinberg Institute 

Albert Senella, President & Chief Executive Officer 
Tarzana Treatment Centers, Inc. 

 

 

 


